
SOUTH WAIRARAPA DISTRICT COUNCIL  

20 FEBRUARY 2013 
   
 

AGENDA ITEM C10 
 

WHAKARUA FLOODING REMOVAL OF WILLOW 
TREES FROM THE STREAM 
   
 

Purpose of Report 
To seek advice from Councilors and recommendations to consider 
contributing to the costs of removal of willow trees from Whakarua Road. 

Recommendations 
Officers recommend that the Council: 

1. Receive the information.  

2. Consider the contribution costs. 

3. Council considers the longer term implications of further claims from 
other landowners. 

1. Executive Summary  

The residents of Whakarua Road has requested Council’s contribution 
towards costs for removal of the Willow trees that are blocking the creek 
and causing major flooding.  Council officers have reviewed the site and 
agree it seems reasonable to contribute to the cost of the willow removal as 
it is essential to the function of the road. 

2. Background 

Whakarua Road is an unsealed rural road off the Martinborough-Masterton 
Road near our boundary with Carterton District Council.  Whakarua Road is 
approximately 4km long with a bridge about one kilometer from the end of 
the road. 

Whakarua Road often floods at the bridge and upstream of the bridge, 
preventing road access to properties at the end of the road.  The stream is 
so blocked with silt and willow trees that even modest rainfall floods the 
road at the bridge. 

While it is the farmer’s responsibility to keep the stream bed clear of willows 
and silt, the GWRC are prepared to contribute 30% of the total costs of 
removing the willow trees.  The farmers and those affected are asking 
SWDC to also contribute 30% of the cost of removing the willows. 



However, there are risks and possible ongoing costs and potential claims 
from other landowners. 

The cost may exceed the $26,000.00 estimate. 

Contributing to the cost will set a precedent and other farmers may also 
seek and expect assistance in removing willows from their streams. 

For example the bridge on Oystershell Road is also affected by flooding 
caused by willows and silt downstream of the bridge. 

There is no guarantee that once the work is done the farmer will continue to 
keep the stream clear of willows. 

There is probably a case that can be made around the special circumstances 
for Whakarua Road and the relatively minor cost to SWDC. 

3. Discussion 

3.1 Consultation  
At a meeting on 28 September 2012 attended by GWRC, SWDC and several 
farmers, it was agreed that willows had to be removed from the stream bed 
that it was the landowner’s responsibility and that the farmer/landowner 
could not afford to do the work. 

Subsequent to the above meeting the GWRC flood protection staff and the 
farmers have identified 1.2km of stream bed that needs to be cleared of 
willow trees to prevent regular flooding. 

3.2 Financial Considerations 
The estimated cost of this work is $26,000.00.  If approved Council’s share 
of costs will equate to $8,500.00, this will be financed from the general 
roading maintenance. 

4. Appendices 

Appendix 1 – Letter from David Boone, Greater Wellington Regional Council 
dated 18 October 2012. 

Appendix 2 – Letter from Guy McGregor, Director Taharoa Farming Ltd 
dated 6 December 2012. 

Appendix 3 – Photos taken of Whakarua Road where the flooding takes 
place. 
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